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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 9 April 2018 at 7.00 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Crispin Copsey

Cllr Kay Hipsey

Cllr Christine Feltwell (Vice Chair)
Cllr Javey Osler

Cllr Alison Youngs


Cllr Roger Whitehead
Cllr Annette Osler 

(Two Vacancies)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk 
Also in attendance:
Members of the Public: 10
Cllr Martin Storey (Norfolk County Council and Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk)

48/18
Apologies and Welcome
There were apologies of absence received from Cllr Neil Richards (work commitments) and Cllr Terry Hipsey.
49/18
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation Requests 
Cllr Alison Youngs regarding planning application item minute reference 60/18 a.  
50/18
Minutes of the Meeting dated 5 March 2018  and Matters Arising
The minutes of the meeting held on 5 March 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.  

Proposed: Cllr Crispin Copsey, Seconded: Cllr Kay Hipsey,  all were in favour.
DECISION: 
That the minutes of 5 March 2018 are approved.

Matters Arising:
· The community payback application for the summer months was ongoing and the Clerk was due to meet with their representative early May.
· The Clerk had advised Cllr Javey Osler and Cllr Crispin Copsey that they could repair the Kissing Gate on Feltwell Road as agreed with the Right of Way Officer at Norfolk County Council.

51/18
GDPR - Data Protection Policy, Audit and Retention Policy
The Parish Council received draft copies for the item of both policies and the Audit.  The Clerk advised that this needed to be place by the time the new regulations began on 25th May and would be annually reviewed by the Parish Council.  The Clerk advised she was awaiting a response to all Councils in regard to the position of Data Protection Officer which was not confirmed necessarily as the Clerk at this point.  

Proposed: Cllr Kay Hipsey, Seconded Cllr Christine Feltwell, all were in favour.
DECISION: 
That the GDPR Policy, Retention Policy and Audit be approved as presented.
52/18 National Association of Playing Fields Membership

Upon investigation the Clerk had circulated information that confirmed that if the Parish Council reinstated their membership for 201718 as well as 201819 it would continue the five years continuous membership that it was believed it now had.
Proposed: Cllr Christine Feltwell, Seconded: Cllr Alison Youngs, all were in favour.
DECISION: 
That the membership for 201718 be paid for the purposes of continued membership benefits.
53/18
Annual Parish meeting
The Clerk advised that it was on the agenda as an opportunity to discuss before when it was due to be held in May.  The Clerk agreed to email purpose of the meeting to the Councillors. 
54/18
Land Registrations
The Clerk advised that she had now obtained copies of all land registries and had created a file with them referenced. She advised that the necessary forms were ready for submission pending a photo and verification by a Solicitor.  The Clerk agreed to add the list to the next meeting in May for approval.
55/18
Youth Vandalism in the Village
The Clerk advised that the item had been added to the agenda as there had been instances of vandalism in the village.  Cllr Kay Hipsey advised that it was a point for all to be aware, and confirmed that the Police were aware.
56/18
Church Lane Verge Damage
The Parish Council discussed the damage of a verge at Church Lane which had been circulated on email to the Parish Council.  A parishioner present explained the issues that had occurred, where a digger had damaged the verge outside their property and their garden.  Another Parishioner advised that there continued to be tractor and digger drivers coming down Church Lane that damaged the area and it had been an issue raised during the recent planning application.   The Parish Council advised that the issue would be for Norfolk County Council Highways to consider.   Cllr Martin Storey advised that the Parish Council could raise a complaint on behalf of residents or write to Highways themselves.  Cllr Martin Storey agreed to follow up on points raised.  The Clerk agreed contact to contact Highways and follow up with planning though it was noted the application was now past.
57/18
SAM2 and Bracket Movement Approval
A representative of the management group for the SAM2 advised that they were requested to move the sign to avoid it being near the T Junction, and move further down Feltwell Road to give a better reading.  The representative agreed to check out a newly installed signed in the same area of Feltwell Road that the proposed movement was and the Clerk agreed to add it to the next agenda.
58/18
Speedwatch
The Parish Council agreed that all the volunteers were doing a great job in the data and speed prevention measures they were involved in.  It was noted from the latest data that speeding has gone up this month.   

59/18 Cllr Martin Storey Update - County Councillor and Borough Councillor

Cllr Martin Storey advised that each Councillor had a budget of £6k to spend on small highways projects within their wards which had now been allocated.  Cllr Martin Storey advised due to the amount of highways allocations in Southery he hadn't allocated an amount this year but would consider for the coming financial year. He shared from 1st April 2018 the recycling centres were now charging for recycling DIY waste and more information was available on the Norfolk County Council website.  Cllr Martin Storey advised that the method had been tried by other Councils over a two year period and they had found no fly tipping increases, saving £280k.  Cllr Martin Storey advised regarding Borough Council matters the ward changes which would be verified by the Government soon, he added that the Denton ward which Southery was a part of with six other villages, would now be called the Feltwell ward and Methwold ward, Southery would fit within the Feltwell Ward which had two Councillors which included Ten Mile Bank and Hilgay Fen.  From May 2019 Southery would have representation from two Borough Councillors.  He added that the changes were brought in so that the Council represented more of an equal number of electors. 
Cllr Martin Storey advised that residents had contacted him in regard to the isle in the middle of A10 to turn into Southery turning into Westgate Street, and they had found that a worry and a dangerous experience and there had been an accidents in the past.  He queried whether the Parish Council felt strongly enough in order to write to highways.  Cllr Martin Storey wondered whether traffic running past it was too fast for the current road layout. 

Cllr Martin Storey attended a site visit to the Campsey Road area to see the drainage problems following a lot of rain, and found the dykes were just about to overflow again. Cllr Martin Storey advised that Highways had advised the dykes that were private needed clearing out, and also mentioned the suggestion about a pipe to run across the road.  Cllr Martin Storey advised that the Flood Management Team needed residents to write to them directly about the situation.  Cllr Martin Storey advised that all residents should get together to draft a letter to the Flood Management Team whose details was available on the website.  
Cllr Martin Storey advised in regard to bus routes in West Norfolk that times for buses would change by contractor but the times were wholly the same.  Cllr Alison Youngs advised that the issue with Southery was routes outside the Borough and was a query around cross connected bus routes between counties.  Cllr Martin Storey advised that all connections were looked at in the new formulation. Cllr Martin Storey advised that if people don't use the service they loose it.
60/18 Planning

a)  Planning Applications for Consideration during the meeting: 
18/00489/F Temporary siting of a relocatable storage building  at  Nicholson Farm Machinery    33 Common Lane  Southery  Downham Market  Norfolk.  
The Clerk advised that the site was 115 square metres over a 4000.

No objections or comments, proposed by Cllr Christine Feltwell, seconded Cllr Crispin Copsey, 1 abstain, 6 in favour.
b) Decisions received were noted only as follows.
	17/02333/F 
	The Old Rectory 3 Churchgate Street Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0ND - Construction of a detached 4 bedroom house, garage, new access drive & landscaping 


61/18
Finance

The following payments were approved for March 2018: 
	Payee
	Net 
	VAT 
	Gross

	Clerks -  wages and expenses- March  18
	352.24
	0.00
	352.24

	PAYE HMRC - Feb 18
	74.20
	0.00
	74.20

	Handyman- wages & battery charge SAM2 March 18
	76.50
	0.00
	76.50

	PAYE HMRC - Handyman - March 18
	13.20
	0.00
	13.20

	Grounds Maintenance Contract - March 18
	380.00
	0.00
	380.00

	Hodson Office Supplies - Ink
	55.98
	11.20
	67.18

	BCKLWN - Dog Bins
	480.48
	96.10
	579.58

	E.On  - Streetlights - April 18 bill
	209.70
	43.45
	260.71

	NALC Annual Membership
	273.19
	0.00
	273.19

	Norfolk Association of Playing Fields Annual Membership
	25.00
	0
	25.00

	K&M Lighting - Street Lighting Maintenance
	71.73
	14.35
	86.08

	Total
	2012.22
	165.10
	2187.88


Proposed: Cllr Crispin Copsey, Seconded:  Cllr Kay Hipsey , all agreed.

Cllr Martin Storey left the meeting.

62/18
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
Cllr Crispin Copsey advised that there was a report regarding asbestos in 2009 to the football hut which advised there was none.
Cllr Christine Feltwell had received an estimate for pathway resurfacing in the cemetery and agreed to forward to the Clerk, the Clerk agreed to seek a third quote from Norfolk County Council and add to a future agenda .

Cllr Javey Osler felt that there wasn't consistency from other agencies such as highways in how problems should be communicated, some they say Parish Council and others the residents need to contact.  The Clerk shared that it is worthwhile the public contacting the appropriate agencies direct as well as the Parish Council contacting them themselves on their behalf as it brings more weight.  The Clerk agreed that to add to the public notice to advise people of this.
The bus stop near the shop needed attention and the Clerk agreed to contact the Handyman.  

Cllr Alison Youngs advised there was a blocked drain and the Clerk agreed to report if more details could be emailed.
Cllr Alison Youngs advised that the there was a lot of dog mess on the playing field and remind residents as there is a bin as not nice for residents in the public notice.  There was a sign advising residents not to take dogs on the playing field.  The Clerk agreed to add notice to residents in all possible places.
Cllr Christine Feltwell advised that the Parish Council were going to hold a bingo to raise funds for community projects.
The Clerk agreed to add the toilets and football hut to the June agenda.

The Clerk agreed to add the Playing Field entrance to the next agenda.
The Clerk agreed to report pot holes along Feltwell Road.
63/18 Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme.  

64/18
Public Comments / Questions
a) A member of the public advised that there was £1000 previously raised for the Pavillion refurbishment.
b) The Clerk agreed to add the Pavilion as a topic on the Annual Parish Meeting as it needed to involve the wider community.  

c) A parishioner queried if the Parish Council had a Parish Plan for a future.  Cllr Christine Feltwell advised that it didn't.
d)  A parishioner advised that the mud from traffic had made the pavement dirty and queried if they could clear it themselves.  The Clerk advised that if any parishioner wished to clear they could do but the Parish Council didn't take responsibility for any individuals actions.
e) A parishioner advised that the road markings for the 20mph speed limits on the road didn't match the road signs and they thought the work hadn't been finished.   They added that they were concerned for people understanding the signs.  They felt that the repeaters were not enough.  The Clerk agreed to report to highways as a comment.
f)  A parishioner shared that elsewhere they had noted that poppies on lamposts had been used elsewhere and perhaps that would be nice here.  The Parish Council agreed to add it to a future agenda.

g) A parishioner thought a temporary road closure could be applied for Remembrance Sunday, the Clerk agreed to add to a future agenda.  Signs can be obtained from Highways to be displayed and marshalled.
65/18
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 14 May 2018.  
Meeting closed at 20.42 pm
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